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1.0  
Call to Order


President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm.
2.0  
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the September 13, 2011 Regular Meeting.* 

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

3.0  
Public Comment
Michael Cassano spoke to the Board about his experience at a recent High School Open House. He engaged in conversation with one of the teachers, who stated that he refused to use digital media, referring to communication via email. Mr. Cassano believes that the situation of a teacher in this day and age not engaging in this type of communication is not at all in the best educational interest of the students. He asked that the Board provide feedback about this in terms of the Board’s thinking and what the Board proposes to do.  

Following these comments, several students who are members of the boys varsity soccer team addressed the Board about a recent incident involving some of the players, off school grounds, following a tournament. They expressed concern about the manner in which the investigation was conducted, their perception that the administration’s response was too harsh, and their concern that, particularly given the awkward and highly unusual circumstances, the sanctions as prescribed in the Athlete’s Handbook were misapplied in this situation. The students requested that some entity at the school be identified as a resource to provide guidance to them in handling decision-making in difficult situations. 
Following the remarks by the students, a number of parents addressed the Board with similar concerns regarding the administration’s response to the incident and the sanctions applied to the players. It was noted that there may appear to be a conflict between the District Code of Conduct, which refers to progressive discipline based on the frequency, severity and circumstances of a student’s infractions, while the code embodied in the Athlete’s Handbook adopts a “black and white” stance and appears to leave no latitude in applying a sanction. The former approach to discipline seems to be more instructive while the latter is punitive. The Board was asked to review the two approaches and change as needed to bring the Athletic Code and District Code in line with one another.
Several parents referred to the incident as a “teachable moment” in terms of reviewing the situation with the students and discussing with them better options in responding, but expressed regret that the administration had not chosen that approach. Concern was also expressed that the process used in investigating incidents involving student misconduct should allow for greater depth and latitude to avoid unfair outcomes.
Mention was also made concerning the involvement and culpability of an adult not connected with the school, who initiated the activity that gave rise to the incident, and who, it was felt, should be the one held accountable rather than the students to whom a punitive approach had been taken.
4.0
Reports and Discussion


4.1
Principals Reports
RHS:  Dr. Davenport began his report by commenting on the good faith of all those who addressed the Board, noting that all were here for great reasons.

The High School welcomed 386 students and Dr. Davenport thanked the staff for the smooth opening of the school year. Mr. Burg organized the student orientation program which was attended by more than half the class. Dr. Davenport met with all classes on the first day to talk about the challenges and opportunities ahead and welcomed the new staff members. The High School will continue to pursue bringing 21st Century Teaching and Learning to the classroom. The BLPT will be developing an activity in team building to help students make connections with classmates they might not ordinarily have done. The Activities Fair will be held for 9th and 10th Grade students while the Guidance Counselors will be speaking with 11th and 12th Grade students about the PSAT and the college application process. Arrangements are now in place for the alcohol.edu program. The program provides information about health and safety risks. The first faculty meeting will re-acquaint the faculty members with the school climate data. The High School staff will be implementing phase 2 of the Rhinebeck Respect program.
BMS: Mr. Kemnitzer also thanked the operations and maintenance staff for work over the summer leading to a smooth opening of school for the year. BMS welcomed 296 students. Of these, 20 are new to the District, with the majority having moved here from out of state. It appears from some conversations with parents that they are doing a significant amount of research in choosing to be in the Rhinebeck community and have their children attend Rhinebeck schools. In the new student orientation program, members of student leadership came to the school in the summer to welcome the newcomers. They will partner with these younger students through the year to provide someone the newcomers can continue to connect with. There has been very positive feedback from the sixth grade parents about the transitions programs. In the pro-social skills area, as a result of analysis of the school climate data, several ideas have been chosen from among many generated and will be pursued this year. A home room period will now be established for all three grades as a result of the success of the program piloted last year in 6th grade. In addition, locker assignments are being reconfigured and work is being done on smoother class-to-class transitions, with adjustments as needed based on student feedback. Cafeteria seating rules limiting the number of students at a table to 7 have been reinstated, resulting in a reconfiguration of who sits where, thus expanding students’ social horizons. More than 200 parents attended Open House. In the Gateway to Technology program, students have completed their first unit of study. All extracurricular activities are up and running. Debra Breger continues to add resources to her website and recently received an email from Massachusetts students who found her page, adding it as a link on their own and opening up communication with students in the Newman Elementary School in Massachusetts.
CLS: Mr. King reported that CLS welcomed 480 students this year. The Open Houses were very well attended. The Pinwheels for Peace art project initiated by the new Art Teacher, Fawn Johnson, has been very successful. LEGO Robotics now involves seven classes across 3 grades. Over the summer, Messrs. Hicks, Stiverson, and Morrissey used their own time to build ramps for the program. CLS is upgrading to the 2012 version of Everyday Math, which has AIS services built-in, along with online resources and communications tools to assist parents in helping their children with math. CLS is building on the great success of the Pride Chain. Discussions are being held on introducing Peer Mediation. Proposals for Morning Enrichment programs are being submitted. In addition to the regular Open House, an Open House will also be held for AIS and for the ELL program.
A brief discussion followed about participation in the ELL program. This is the third year of partnership with Young Rhinebeck. The program has been growing over the last few years.
4.2
2012-13 Budget Development Calendar Update
Mr. Burnell reported that he had attended a State Aid meeting at which an overview of the Tax Cap legislation was provided . He will provide a full report at an upcoming Board meeting. The Calendar will not need to be any different than in past years as a result of the tax cap legislation. A report will be due to the Comptroller regarding the Tax Levy Limit, illustrating the calculations used in determining the limit for a simple majority vote and assuring the Comptroller’s Office that the District has not published an incorrect tax levy limit. The forms for this reporting have not yet been created, so the exact format and content for the report is unknown at this time.

The Finance Committee will discuss the matters surrounding the tax cap legislation with Mr. Burnell at the Committee’s next meeting.
4.3 
Board of Education Goals for 2011-12*
President Burns directed her colleagues’ attention to the material in the Board packet. The Board members discussed the goals as re-stated. Although no strong opposition was expressed to adopting four goals, it was noted that the Goal regarding operating in the current financial climate could stand as an overarching statement of principle, with pursuit of the remaining three goals understood as proceeding under that umbrella.

With consensus expressed for this approach, President Burns will prepare a final rewrite for a vote at the next meeting.
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

Mr. Phelan reported that the second Superintendent’s Conference Day would be held on October 7 and would focus on the integration of technology into school operations and classroom instruction. Many of the workshops will be presented by members of our own staff, who will review the uses of several different types of technology. This is another strategy in overcoming the reluctance of some faculty to use technology, as had been spoken of earlier in this meeting. Planning is underway for the next Superintendent’s Conference Day (SCD) on November 8. The SCD scheduled in April will have to be moved given the lateness of SED’s scheduling of state assessment make-ups and the resulting conflict. That SCD will focus on implementation of the Dignity for All Students Act, with specific attention to bullying and harassment in relation to gender identity issues, though the information can be generalized to other areas. The other topic will be more formal work with staff to get ready for the new core curriculum. 
President Burns thanked the Board members who spoke at the Open Houses, noting that this is a very positive way of communicating with parents.

5.2
Old Business

None.
5.3
Public Comment



None.
5.4
Other

Mr. Slayton noted that the Board had earlier heard comments from parents about a need to align the District Code the Athletic Code. He suggested that the issue should be taken up by the Policy Committee and the Board should have discussion on the issue. He asked Mr. Phelan what the administrators can put together to address the request by the students for someone to talk to about the situation.
Mr. Phelan responded that something would likely have already been done by the next meeting. The educational component is already contained in the policy and what was presented at this evening’s meeting will be taken into consideration.

Discussion ensued about identifying a particular entity at the school to act as a resource for all students if they have a question about decision-making, need information on coping mechanisms, or advice on how to move out of a troubling situation 
The question was also raised about further investigation into addressing the complaint regarding the teacher and the use of digital media. The matter will be discussed by the Personnel Committee, with note made that the plans for the upcoming SCD are good.
It was noted that, given a recent Commissioner’s decision, the Policy Committee will need to amend the current policy regarding Public Comment at Board meetings such that speakers are not required to give their name and address. 
The discussion then returned to the issue of the request for the Board to discuss the recent incident, and the terms of the appeal made to the Board. A clarification was provided that the Board would not be making a judgment on guilt or innocence but would be reviewing whether the policy was carried out correctly. The speakers had earlier raised the issue of whether there is clarity in how the process is to be carried out. In that respect, the Board needs to decide if it finds itself in the position of overriding its own policy, or if there is a disconnect that needs review and reworking by the Policy Committee, which could take several months. In terms of the appeal, the request is for the Board to override a decision. Further discussion will take place in Executive Session.

The Board members will notify Mr. Phelan of their availability for Breakfast with the Board with a tentative date of October 28, depending on Board member availability.
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the fifth grade whale watch trips to Cape Cod for one class (West) on June 5-7, 2012, for two classes (Younger and Palmatier) on June 6-8, 2012, and for two classes (Menconeri and Collins) on June 13-15, 2012.*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurer’s Reports (General Fund, July 2011; Extra Classroom Fund, August 2011).*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Richard Zipp as School Psychologist, effective September 30, 2011, as a result of his appointment to the position of Director of Special Education.

6.1.4 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to declare the attached items as surplus for disposal.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.2 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Pamela DeLeon as a .2 FTE Spanish teacher, assigned to Rhinebeck High School, at the pleasure of the Board of Education, at a salary of Step 11 MA ($74,040, pro-rated at $14,808) in accordance with the RTA Salary Schedule for 2010-11, effective September 28, 2011.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT


MOTION CARRIED

6.3 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of additional advisors for Rhinebeck High School the 2011-12 school year. (See attached list.)*


VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 

0 NAY; 1 ABSTAIN (Cascio); 0 ABSENT


MOTION CARRIED

6.4  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve a leave request from Jennifer Famiglietti, to commence on or about December 11, 2011, with such leave to be taken as paid medical leave through the period of disability as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave.*


VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT


MOTION CARRIED

6.5 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Christine Natoli as additional Title IX/Title VII Coordinator, Title VI Coordinator, and Nondiscrimination Complaint Officer for the 2011-2012 school year, effective October 1, 2011.


VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT


MOTION CARRIED

6.6  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Richard Zipp as the District’s Migrant Coordinator, Homeless Liaison, and Runaway Provider, as required by the 2011-12 Free and Reduced Price Meals Policy, and as the District’s Section 504/ADA Coordinator, for the 2011-2012 school year, effective October 1, 2011.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT


MOTION CARRIED

6.7  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the previous year’s school tax bill, refunding a total of $1,765.41 in reduction adjustments, and to make the appropriate refund to the property owner from the district’s Tax Certiorari Reserve. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT


MOTION CARRIED

6.8 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and non-instructional staff for the 2011-12 school year. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT


MOTION CARRIED

7.0  
Proposed Executive Session
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 9:28 pm for the purpose of discussion of particular individuals.


VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 

0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT


MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 11:14 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to establish a special Board of Education  meeting on Friday, September 30, 2011 at 5:00 pm in the District Office Conference Room.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

8.0
Adjournment

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 11:16 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 

0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore

